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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed November 29, 2016.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant failed

to prove he suffered a compensable injury on April 5,

2016.  After reviewing the entire record de novo, the

Full Commission reverses the administrative law judge’s

opinion.  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a compensable injury to his left leg.        
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I.  HISTORY

The claimant worked for the respondent-

employer as a truck driver in training.  On April 5,

2016, the claimant was riding with his mentor, Robert

Flippo.  The claimant testified that they pulled into a

truck stop in Milwaukee, Wisconsin at approximately

10:26 a.m.  Flippo informed the claimant that he would

be training him and he would be practicing backing

maneuvers later that day and suggested that he used the

time at the truck stop to study.   According to the

claimant, he studied for approximately twenty minutes

before he decided to put his phone up so he would not be

distracted.  As he was putting his phone in his bunk, he

injured his left leg.  The claimant explained how his

injury occurred:

Q.  And on April 5th of
2016, what happened to
you?

A.  To sum it up as
shortly as I can, I was
with my mentor.  He was
driving and we were
pulling into a truck stop
in the morning.  After we
had pulled in, I started
to study, to train for a
post-test that we take at
the end of training.  He
was on his cell phone.  It
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was my understanding that
we were going to have some
other trainings that we
were going to do so I was
about to get ready to do
some additional training
with him and I was putting
my phone up into my bunk
inside my cab and while
doing so, I fell out of
that bunk and injured my
leg.

The claimant offered additional testimony

regarding his fall on re-direct examination:

Q.  Now Mr. Jones pointed
out that someplace in your
medical reports it talks
about you climbing stairs
into your truck.  Are
there stairs up to your
bunk?

A.  Yes.  Two.

Q.  All right.  And are
those –-

A.  They are steps.  They
are steps to be accurate.

Q.  Okay.  And is that
what you were on when you
fell?

A.  I was getting up the
two steps and what had
happened was, to get up on
that top bunk, you have to
get your leg up your –-
left leg up over the top
of the mattress and so you
are on that last step with
your right leg.  You are
flinging your left leg up
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on top of that mattress
and what happened to me
was, I had a sleeping bag,
my sleeping bag was on top
of that mattress and when
my left leg hit that
mattress the sleeping bag
began to slip and I began
to slip and lost grip.  I
had nothing to hold on to
and as I fell back my leg
went straight and I fell
straight down with my leg
straight when I hit the
ground.  Hit the floor of
the cab with my leg
straight and then fell
backwards.

The claimant was logged out at the time his

accident occurred.  The claimant offered testimony that

he logged in and out per the instructions of Flippo. 

According to the claimant, Flippo warned him to be

careful about his time because he wanted to be sure that

the claimant had sufficient time for driving.

After his accident, Flippo drove the claimant

to a hotel per the instruction of the respondent-

employer.  The claimant’s father picked him up from the

hotel and drove him home.  The claimant was initially

evaluated at an urgent care facility that immediately

referred him to the emergency room at Mercy St. Anne

Hospital.  A CT scan of the claimant’s left knee

revealed an “[a]cute fractured posterior femoral condyle
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with separated fragment migrated to the medial aspect of

the suprapateller recess.  There is large hemarthrosis. 

Subtle findings suggesting impaction injury to the

medial patella is noted.”  The claimant underwent

surgery on his left knee and femur on April 10, 2016.

Regarding the events of April 5, 2016, Flippo

testified as follows:

Q. Robert, tell us what
happened that morning?

A. We got up and started
down to where I was
picking up the load but
the load wasn’t going to
be ready til the next day. 
I was hoping I could pick
it up early but wasn’t
able to get that approved. 
So we pulled into the
truck stop to sit for the
remainder of the day,
through the night and
until the next morning or
the next day when the load
would be ready to go. 

When asked about the claimant’s training,

Flippo explained:

Q. In terms of a driver
and training, what do they
do in terms of noting when
they are doing some
activity work?

A. Of course, they are in
training so you know, I do
try to help advise them of
when, you know, to change
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duty statuses, whatnot. 
But whenever someone goes
on duty it is the
individual’s
responsibility to make
sure that they log those
things on DOT’s and that
is per DOT regs.

Q. In terms of when
studying goes on, when are
the drivers able to?

A. As far as studying
goes, P.A.M. Transport and
myself is included, we
don’t tell a trainee when
they need to study or what
they need to study. 
P.A.M. provides some
training material for the
trainee to keep on him and
have from that point on
and I have training
material on the truck as
well.  Some things like
paperwork, different kind
of things.  But if I am
training them they should
not be doing that kind of
stuff.  That stuff is for
their personal time, their
free time.  That’s on them
to do.

Q. And you all had some
down time that day, is
that correct?

A. After we stopped at the
truck stop, I walked in,
got a coffee, was talking
on the phone to my wife
and told David, you know,
he could go get something
to eat, get coffee, you
know, whatever he wanted
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to do.  I did advise him
it would be a good time to
study and once again,
that’s on him to do that. 
And later that day I was
planning on having him do
some backing practice in
the parking lot there at
the truck stop.  That’s
pretty much how the day
was going at that point.

On cross examination, Mr. Flippo was

questioned more about the down time and the following

exchange took place:

Q.  Okay.  So during that
time is it okay for you
all to leave the truck. 
Like will you go, you
know, like park the truck
and go in and see the town
or something or go around
and do things?

A.  I don’t really like
letting trainees wander
too far away from the
vehicles.  We’ve had
problems about getting
back on time to be
somewhere, you know.  So I
try to keep them close,
you know, but they are
free, you know, anything
that is right there within
walking distance.  There’s
always fast food places or
you know coffee places, or
whatever, right around the
truck stops that cater to
truck drivers.

Q.  So you had explained
to him that later on you
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all were probably going to
do some backing?

A.  Yes, ma’am.

Q.  Is backing a hard
thing?

A.  Yes, ma’am.

Q.  Is it one of the
things drivers have a lot
of trouble with?

A.  Yes, ma’am.

Q.  And you said though
that you gave him
permission when you all
stopped to go in and get
some coffee if he wanted
to, is that true?

A.  Whatever at that
point.

Q.  Okay.  How does it
work with the DOT
regulations about how long
somebody is driving.  Like
for instance, if you are
logged in as on duty, does
it take time away from
your driving time?

A.  Yes and no.  The DOT
clocks are very
complicated at this point. 
You have several clocks. 
One for driving and one
for on duty working,
another one for break
time.  So I don’t know.

Q.  Okay.  So how much
time per day are you
allowed to drive? 
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A.  11 hours a day for
drive time.

Q.  Okay.  And so what is
your job, did you say you
were a mentor?

A.  Yes, ma’am.

Q.  What is your job as a
mentor?

A.  To try to teach those
kind of things to the new
guys coming in.  The DOT
clocks are very
complicated so that’s one
thing that we try to –-
not really teach them
actually.  This is all
stuff that they should
have learned in truck
driving school.

Q.  But it’s kind of hard
to do that until you put
it into practice?

A.  Yes, ma’am.

Q.  So your job is to kind
of get them used to it?

A.  Got it.

Q.  How you log in, how
you log off, why you would
do that.  That kind of
thing?

A.  To an extent.  Yes,
ma’am.

Q.  Okay.  And also I
mean, when you, how long
do you have with him to
train him?
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A.  I have to have him at
least two weeks.

Q.  Okay.  So at the end
of that time, is he
supposed to be ready to
go?

A.  That’s on the
individual.

Q.  That’s what P.A.M.
wants is for you to have
this driver that they’ve
hired and put in training
ready to go at the end of
two weeks, is that
correct?

A.  It’s not a set thing. 
I mean I can –-

Q.  Okay.  But that’s your
job is to get him ready to
drive, is this true?

A.  Yes.

Q.  So when you have this
20 hour stop over you
planned to get some
training done during this
time to try to push him
toward that point, is that
correct?

A.  Yes, ma’am.

Flippo was also asked about the claimant’s

sleeping accommodations and requirements, to wit:

Q.  They are required to
sleep in the truck, is
that correct?

A.  Yes, ma’am.
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Q.  They are required to
keep their stuff in the
truck if they have any
stuff, is that correct?

A.  Yes, ma’am.

Q.  And he was assigned
the upper bunk, is that
true?

A.  Yes, ma’am.

A pre-hearing order was filed on June 16,

2016.  The claimant contended that “he suffered a

compensable injury to his left leg when he fell in his

truck while working.”  The claimant also contended that

he is “entitled to temporary total disability benefits

from April 6, 2016, to a date yet to be determined.  The

claimant reserves all other issues.”  The respondents

contended that “the claim for any and all benefits

should be barred based upon the affirmative shippers

defense.”  The respondent also contended that “the

claimant apparently had a long pre-existing left knee

condition for which he had previously been recommended

for additional treatment, which was not disclosed to

respondent/employer herein.  Furthermore, the respondent

contended that “any and all benefits should be barred

based upon the claimant[’s] failure to disclose his pre-

existing [condition] as part of the hiring process.” 
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Additionally, the respondents contended that “the

claimant did not sustain a compensable injury during the

course and scope of employment.  Specifically, the

respondents contended that the claimant’s problems with

his left knee condition were idiopathic in nature, and

not a result of any employment related activities, or a

result of his job duties on the date in question.”  In

addition, the respondents contended that “the claimant

was not performing any type of employment services, nor

was he within the course and scope of his employment at

the time the alleged incident occurred.”  In the

alternative, the respondents contended “at most, the

claimant may have merely sustained a temporary

aggravation of his pre-existing condition for which he

should have previously resumed his baseline condition. 

In that regard, the respondents are awaiting the

claimant’s medical records for his pre-existing

conditions, as well as the records for the injury

alleged in the current claim before they have an

opportunity to clarify the other contentions involved.” 

The respondents also contended that they would be

“entitled to an offset for any unemployment benefits

paid to the claimant, should the claimant have applied

for and received benefits.  The respondents would
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reserve the right to amend and supplement their

contentions after the additional discovery has been

completed.”

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues:

1) Whether the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to his left leg on April 5, 2016.

2) Whether the claimant is entitled to

medical benefits.

3) Whether the claimant is entitled to

temporary total disability benefits from April 6, 2016

to a date yet to be determined.

4) The respondents raise the issue of

Shippers’ defense.

5) Attorney’s fees.

After a hearing, an administrative law judge

filed an opinion on January 20, 2015.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant failed

to prove he sustained a compensable injury.  The

claimant appeals to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

For the claimant to establish a compensable

injury as a result of a specific incident, the following



     EASON - G602451 14

requirements of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002), must be established: (1) proof by a preponderance

of the evidence of an injury arising out of and in the

course of employment; (2) proof by a preponderance of

the evidence that the injury caused internal or external

physical harm to the body which required medical

services or resulted in disability or death; (3) medical

evidence supported by objective findings, as defined in

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (4)(D), establishing the

injury; and (4) proof by a preponderance of the evidence

that the injury was caused by a specific incident and is

identifiable by time and place of occurrence.  Mikel v.

Engineered Specialty Plastics, 56 Ark. App. 126, 938

S.W.2d 876 (1997).

The claimant’s accidental injury

unquestionably caused internal or external physical harm

and is identifiable by time and place of the occurrence. 

Additionally, there are clearly objective findings of

the claimant’s injury.  The issue in this claim is

whether the injury arose out of and in the course of his

employment, in other words, whether the claimant was

performing employment services at the time he sustained

his injury.  

The term "employment services" is not defined
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in the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act, but the

Supreme Court has stated that “an employee performs

employment services when doing something that is

generally required by the employer.”  CV'S Family Foods

v. Caverly, 2009 Ark. App. 114, 304 S.W.3d 671

(2009)(citing Wallace v. West Fraser South, Inc., 365

Ark. 68, 225 S.W.3d 361 (2006)); Texarkana v. Conner,

373 Ark. 372, 284 S.W.3d 57 (2008). The test for

“employment services” is “the same as that used to

determine whether an employee was acting within the

course of employment, i.e., whether the injury occurred

within the time and space boundaries of the employment,

when the employee was carrying out the employer's

purpose or advancing the employer's interest directly or

indirectly.”  Id.  The Supreme Court in Texarkana v.

Conner, supra, stated that the “critical inquiry is

whether the interests of the employer were being

directly or indirectly advanced by the employee at the

time of the injury,” and that the issue depends on the

particular facts and circumstances of each case.  The

Court of Appeals has also explained that “[w]hatever

‘employment services’ means must be determined within

the context of individual cases, employments, and
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working relationships, not generalizations made devoid

of practical working conditions.”  Honeysuckle v. Stout,

2009 Ark. App. 696, 374 S.W.3d 14 (2009). 

The claimant was performing employment

services when he was involved in a work-related

accident.  The claimant was advancing the interests of

the employer indirectly by preparing for the post-test

that he was required to take to complete his training

and become a driver.  The respondent-employer hired

trainees with intentions of them completing their

training and becoming drivers.  If the claimant had

failed his post-test, he would not be able to complete

his training.

Additionally, this case is analogous to Toia

v. HTI Logistics, 100 Ark. App. 314, 268 S.W.3d 334

(2007).  In Toia, Mr. Toia was a truck driver who was

unable to deliver his load so he parked his truck for

the night.  Toia slipped and fell while getting into the

truck to sleep.  In reversing the Full Commission’s

decision to deny benefits, the Arkansas Court of Appeals

held that because the injury occurred outside the time

and space boundaries of employment, the critical

determination was whether the claimant was directly or
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indirectly advancing the interests of the employer at

the time of the injury.  Using the same analysis

employed in the Jivan case, the Court of Appeals held

that the claimant’s activities of returning to the

premises, which was his truck, in preparation of staying

overnight in the truck to protect it and the cargo

advanced the interests of his employer.  Toia, supra.

The same analysis should be applied to the

case at bar.  Although, Flippo stated that the claimant

was free to go and do what he wanted during the twenty

hours of down time, it is clear that the claimant was

not.  Flippo testified that while he and the claimant

were waiting to pick up a load that would not be ready

until the next day, they would be sitting for the

remainder of the day, through the night and until the

next day when the load would be ready to go.  The

claimant and Flippo were not in his home state, they

were in Milwaukee, Wisconsin, so he could not just leave

the truck, go home, and return when the load was ready

to be picked up.  Flippo also stated that he liked to

keep trainees close when they had stops so they wouldn’t

wander off and make him late picking up or dropping off

loads.  Also, Flippo testified that the claimant was

going to be engaging in additional training later that
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day.  In addition, Flippo verified that the claimant was

required to sleep in the truck.  Clearly the claimant

was expected to stay in or near the truck during this

down time so that he could be available to practice or

leave to pick up the next load whenever his trainer was

ready to do so.  

In Jivan, the claimant was not working when

she died.  In fact, Jivan was changing her clothes to

leave and go to the gym when the fire that claimed her

life occurred.  The Court did not focus on her

activities at the time she was injured, it focused on

the fact that she was required to live on the premises

and be available to work (on call)1.  As in Toia and

Jivan, the claimant’s risk of injury was increased

because he was expected to reside in the truck and be

available to work on the date that he was injured.  

Thus, the claimant was engaged in employment services at

that time.  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a compensable injury.  The claimant proved he

sustained an accidental injury causing physical harm to

1 The parties stipulated that the claimant was on call 24
hours per day.
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his left leg.  The claimant proved that the injury arose

out of and in the course of employment, required medical

services, and resulted in disability.  The claimant

proved that the injury was caused by a specific

incident, identifiable by time and place of occurrence

on April 5, 2016.  Finally, the claimant established a

compensable injury to her left shoulder by medical

evidence supported by objective findings, namely the x-

ray, CT scan, and MRI showing the fracture to the

claimant’s left femoral condyle.

B.  Temporary Disability

A claimant “who has suffered a scheduled

injury is entitled to benefits for temporary total

disability during his healing period or until he returns

to work.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-521(a)(Repl. 2002);

Wheeler Constr. Co. v. Armstrong, 73 Ark. App. 146, 41

S.W.3d 822 (2001).  The healing period ends when the

underlying condition causing the disability has become

stable and nothing further in the way of treatment will

improve that condition.  Mad Butcher, Inc. v. Parker, 4

Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582 (1982). 

In the present matter, the Full Commission has

found that the claimant proved he sustained a

compensable injury to his left leg on April 5, 2016. 
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The claimant suffered a fracture of the left femoral

condyle that rendered him incapable of performing his

primary job duty, i.e., driving a semi-truck.  The

claimant underwent surgery on April 8, 2016, and was

removed from work as part of his post-operative plan. 

The claimant did not return to work following the April

5, 2016, work-related accident.  

On July 11, 2016, the claimant’s treating

physician, Dr. Kirk Davis, noted “Work /School /Sports /

Phys Ed activity restrictions were given as sit down job

only.  He is not ready to drive a semi yet.”  Dr. Davis

also noted that the claimant should return to the clinic

in six weeks.  The Full Commission therefore finds that

the claimant remained within a healing period for his

compensable left leg injury and was totally

incapacitated from earning wages from April 6, 2016

through July 11, 2016.

C. Idiopathic Injury

An idiopathic injury is one whose cause is

personal in nature, or peculiar to the individual. See

Kuhn v. Majestic Hotel, 324 Ark. 21, 918 S.W.2d 158

(1996). Injuries sustained due to an unexplained cause

are different from injuries where the cause is

idiopathic.  ERC Contractor Yard & Sales v. Robertson,
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335 Ark. 63, 977 S.W.2d 212 (1998).  Where a claimant

suffers an unexplained injury at work, it is generally

compensable.  Little Rock Convention & Visitors Bur., 60

Ark. App. 82, 959 S.W.2d 415 (1997). Because an

idiopathic injury is not related to employment, it is

generally not compensable unless conditions related to

the employment contribute to the risk of injury or

aggravate the injury. Id. See also Crawford v. Single

Source Transp., 87 Ark. App. 216, 189 S.W.3d 507, 2004

Ark. App. LEXIS 549 (2004). 

The claimant explained that he was injured

trying to climb into his top bunk.  The claimant

explained that his sleeping bag slipped from the

mattress causing him to lose his grip.  Since the

claimant had nothing to hold on to he fell back with his

leg straight, causing his femur to be fractured.  Even

if the claimant had a pre-existing knee injury, that

injury was not the cause of the claimant’s accident in

this case.  The Commission finds that this injury was

not idiopathic. 

D. Shippers Defense

In Shippers Transport of Georgia v. Stepp, 265

Ark. 365, 578 S.W.2d 232 (1979) the respondents asserted
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they would not have hired the claimant but for an

intentional misrepresentation by him as to his physical

condition.  Therefore, they argued, they should not be

held liable for his injuries because his misconduct

caused him to be placed in the situation which resulted

in his injury.

After considering this argument, the Arkansas

Supreme Court held: “... A false representation as to

the physical condition in procuring employment will

preclude the benefits of the Worker’s Compensation Act

for an otherwise compensable injury if it is shown that

the employee knowingly and willingly made a false

representation as to his physical condition, the

employer relied upon the false representation, which

reliance was a substantial factor in the employment, and

there was a causal connection between the false

representation and the injury.”  Id.  In reaching this

conclusion, the court stated that the respondents must

establish the presence of all three factors.  Failure to

do so means the claimant would be entitled to benefits

if the other requirements of a compensable injury are

met.

Here, there is no causal connection between

the alleged false representation and the claimant’s
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injury.  The respondents allege that the claimant failed

to disclose a long pre-existing left knee condition. 

The claimant, who at the time of the hearing was 43

years old, testified that he injured his knee when he

was in the eighth grade.  The claimant denied that he

had continuing problems with his knee.  The claimant

fell and injured his leg because his sleeping bag

slipped off of his top bunk while he was trying to get

into the bunk.  This accident was not connected to any

alleged pre-existing condition.  Therefore, the

Commission finds that the elements of the Shippers’

defense were not satisfied in this case.

Based on our de novo review of the entire

record, the Full Commission finds that the claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that he

sustained a compensable injury to his left leg.  The

claimant proved that the medical treatment of record was

reasonably necessary in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The claimant proved that he

was entitled to temporary total disability benefits from

April 6, 2016, through July 11, 2016.  The claimant’s

attorney is entitled to fees for legal services in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(a)(Repl. 2012). 

For prevailing on appeal to the Full Commission, the



24

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of

five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2012).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                     ___________________________________
                     SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

 ___________________________________
 PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner 

  ___________________________________
 CHRISTOPHER L. PALMER, Commissioner


